


















































































at the Tienken trailhead from May 1 – October 31 each year.  It is cleaned/restocked twice a 
week.  Ms. Myers inquired about the cleaning and any potential vandalism issues in the vault 
toilets along the Clinton River Trail.  They have two facilities along their section.  They are 
cleaned and restocked by City staff twice a week. They occasionally are vandalized with spray 
paint, but the City staff repairs any damage and/or removes the graffiti when it happens.  They 
also get heavy use from vehicle traffic, not just trail traffic. The restrooms are not closed in the 
winter. 
  

 Clarkston/Kern – Ms. Myers stated that Turner Sanitation is scheduled to clean and restock 
the restroom four times a week through the end of October, then twice a week after that.  She 
asked the group for any suggestions or recommendations to deal with vandalism or heavy use, 
as it has become a maintenance burden to Orion Township.  The consensus of the group was 
that we are doing everything we can to address the issue, and the cleaning and vandalism 
issues are common with every park system.  They also believe that by removing the dam at 
Clarkston/Kern, the maintenance issues at the vault toilet may decrease.  Mr. Stout advised 
that as part of the reconstruction of Fire Station 1 in downtown Lake Orion near Children’s 
Park, public restrooms are going to be built and available. 
 

 Cider Mill Building – Ms. Myers stated that even though it is not directly on the trail, the 
public restroom at the Cider Mill is advertised for and used by trail users.  Oakland Township 
pays for the cleaning and restocking twice a week, not the Cider Mill vendor.  The restrooms 
are open year round during business hours. 

 
4. Vandalism/Graffiti 

Ms. Myers discussed the ongoing issues with vandalism, especially at Clarkston/Kern.  She 
summarized the planned increase in patrols, cameras, and the need for each community to contact 
her if there is vandalism or police matters on their section of trail.  Mr. Stout and Mr. Whatley 
provided an update on the dam remnants removal at Clarkston/Kern.  At this time, they will not need 
to apply for grants, and they are hoping the remnants can be removed by this fall.  Ms. Myers 
requested that either the community make police reports, or contact her so she can make a police 
report if necessary.  Discussion ensued regarding accidents on the trail.  Rochester Hills has had a few 
bicycle accidents, and wanted to know if they should provide the information to the PCTC.  Ms. Myers 
indicated that she needs to be advised, as she has to contact the MMRMA to let them know, and start 
documenting for liability purposes. Lastly, Orion Township indicated they are working on new 
ordinance language that will make “carrying a non-water soluble substance” (ie spray paint cans) an 
ordinance violation.  They suggest the other communities may want to consider following suit. This 
would be another way to combat graffiti/vandalism.  
 

5. Mowing Schedules/Vegetation Management 
Ms. Myers asked each community to provide their mowing schedules, and any plans for vegetation 
management: 

 City of Rochester – Trail is mowed every two weeks by in-house staff.  No plans for vegetation 
management. 

 City of Rochester Hills – Trail is mowed every two weeks by in-house staff, no plans for 
vegetation management. 

 Oakland Township – Trail is mowed bi-weekly until August, then once a month. The Township 
is still managing invasives, and will continue to treat Phragmites. 

 Orion Township – Trail is mowed once a month.  Boy Scouts will be doing a Garlic Mustard 
Pull in the township, and they need to take a Phragmites inventory. 

Ms. Milos-Dale and Mr. Stout discussed the Oakland County Cooperative Invasive Species 
Management Area (CISMA), a group formed in 2014 to fight invasive species in the county. Their 
mission is to maintain a multi-pronged approach to fighting invasive species that cross municipal 



lines. Mr. Stout was instrumental in forming the group, which allows municipalities to utilize one 
contractor for Phragmites removal, and allows residents the option of contracting with the contractor 
to have Phragmites removed on their private property.  The residents get a significant cost savings by 
participating in the program. 
 

6. Trash/Recycle Bin Empty Schedules 

 City of Rochester – Weekly and additional as needed 

 City of Rochester Hills – Weekly and additional as needed 

 Oakland Township – Weekly and additional as needed 

 Orion Township - Weekly and additional as needed 
 

7. Patrols 
Ms. Myers updated the staff regarding the patrol schedules, and the increase in patrols by Oakland 
County and the DNR.  She requested that if any community sees an increase in vandalism, to let her 
know so she can direct more patrols to those areas. 

 PCTC Bike Patroller – Weekend of May 27-October 31, 2017 

 OCSO  Bike Patrollers – Clarkston/Kern supplemental patrols June 2017 

 DNR Rangers – Increased Clarkston/Kern Patrols May 2017 

 OCSO Mounted  Patrol – June 30 – Oct 30 

 Monthly Inspection Reports – The PCTC Bike Patroller will continue to conduct monthly 
inspections, and Ms. Myers will send them to each community. 

 
8. 2017 Trail Events 

Ms. Myers provided an overview of all the trail events scheduled for this year: 

 Cruisin’ for the Trails – Motor City Brew Tour – Roch/RH – May 6, 2017 

 Tails for Trails – Saturday, June 3 – in Oakland Township 

 Labor Day Bridge Walk – Rochester to Silver Bell – Monday, Sept 4 

 Brooksie Way – Sunday, September 24 

 Paint Creek Crawl – Partnering with Six Rivers Land Cons. – Oct 7, 2017, route TBD 
 

9. Upcoming Trail Projects 
The Trail has a lot going on the next few years.  Ms. Myers detailed the following projects, and their 
impact on the communities and trail operations: 

 2018 – Bridge 33.7 Renovation – Oakland Township. Trail Closure ~90 working days, no 
detour.  $750,000 project 

 2017 dam remnants at Clarkston/Kern – removal – joint project DNR/Orion 
Twp/CRWC/PCTC – Trail closure during removal 

 2019 Entire Trail Resurfacing, additional surface development at Tienken pathway in RH, 
and Southeast Rochester parcel near Bloomer.  Ms. Myers reminded each community that the 
first page of the annual budget details how much each community should be setting aside for 
the resurfacing project/ 

 2017-2019 – Development of SE Rochester parcel near Bloomer 
o Observation Deck 2017 
o Split rail fencing 
o Bench installation 
o Kayak Launch 
o Pathway 
o Signage 
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 New Benches – 2017 
o Rochester: Two (Near 32.0, and SE Parcel) 
o Oakland Township: Three (Across from Wet Prairie, between Gunn/Adams, Near mile 

marker 38.0) 
o Orion Township:  Two at Foley Pond 
o Rochester Hills – Two benches on new Tienken Pathway in 2019 or 2020, after 

resurfacing 
o Installation fee per bench, paid by donor:  $100 

 Ongoing/Small Projects 
o Little Free Library – 2017 – Oakland Township 
o Logo Design Contest – April 22, 2017-June 3, 2017 
o Girl Scout Adopt a Trail Program – Success! 
o Iron Belle Trail – Connection with Polly Ann Trail, Village of LO, PCTC.  A meeting 

will take place at Orion Township on Thursday, May 4 to try and determine an official 
route connecting the PCT and the PAT. 

  
10. Reaffirmation of Understanding  

Ms. Myers handed out and reviewed the Reaffirmation of Understanding with each community.  The 
question was asked why the Village of Lake Orion was not part of the agreement.  Ms. Myers 
explained that as a non-voting member, the Village was not formally part of the agreement; however, 
they do empty and maintain the trash and recycle bins at the Atwater trailhead.  Ms. Myers further 
explained that the Village has approached the PCTC about becoming a full voting member, and the 
issues and financial implications are being discussed.  She hopes that the Village will officially be a 
part of this agreement in the near future. 
 

11. Any Other Business/Community Updates or Reports 
 City of Rochester – No update or upcoming park projects are scheduled. 

 City of Rochester Hills – The newest park in Rochester Hills is called Innovation Hills 
(formerly River Bend Park).  Mr. Buckenmeyer advised that they have been researching an 
Infrared Trail Counter.  It is expensive.  If used, it would be a “permanent” installation (not 
movable from site to site), but it would count walkers and bikers.  Mr. Parsell is still interested 
in partnering with the PCTC and other communities for the Google program.  Ms. Myers will 
see if she can amend the PCTC’s application, so all member communities can use it and share.  

We may have a better chance of being approved if we collaborate. 
 Oakland Township – Ms. Milos-Dale detailed the erosion repair project that was completed 

along the trail north of Silver Bell last fall. It was relatively inexpensive, and would be happy to 
share the contact information if anyone needs it.  She recommended that each community 
should be regularly monitoring the stream, because if it goes unchecked, logjams will create 
serious issues with the integrity of the trail and bridges.  Currently, staff is working on 
repairing the boardwalk south of Flagstar Bank, north of logjam/erosion area.  It was repaired 
with boulders last year, but they are washing away.  It is safe to walk on and use right now, but 
they are going to work on a more permanent fix. 

 Orion Township – Mr. Whatley stated that are working on a big project at Friendship Park 
to increase accessibility and make it more inclusive.  Mr. Stout said that they are working on 
the Clarkston Road Connector pathway from Pine tree to Thistle Valley, on the north side of 
Clarkston.  Next year, they will be building pathway on the south side, connecting the Polly 
Ann Trail to Camp Agawam, which is now owned by the township.  There will be a lot of road 
construction work in the township this year, including M-24, and new subdivisions are selling 
houses quickly.  Next year, five roundabouts will be added to Baldwin Road. Lastly, Menard’s is 
still scheduled to be built on Brown road north of Costco (between Joslyn and Baldwin).  
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MEMO 
To:  Commissioners, Alternates and Staff 
 
From:  Kristen Myers, Trail Manager 
 
Subject: May Manager’s Report 
 
Date:  May 10, 2017 
 
Advisory Committee Reports 
The Village of Lake Orion Ad-Hoc Committee will have an update at the meeting. 
 
Complaints/Vandalism 
We had a new report of vandalism at Clarkston/Kern on April 26.  A trail user who had been on the 
trail the day before noticed graffiti the second day.  He provided photos to me via email.  Chris and I 
drove to the site, took more photos, and made a police report at the Orion Township Substation.  
Unfortunately, the vandals struck at night and the cameras were unable to get a good view. 
 
Medical Emergencies/Police/Fire Calls on the Trail 
The City of Rochester Hills reported that there was at least one bicycle accident on the trail.  I will be 
following up for more information. 
 
Office 
As a reminder, I will be out of the office from May 15 – 23.  Chris will be handling operations in my 
absence.  She will also attend the PCTC meeting on my behalf.  Additionally, I will be available by 
phone, text, or Skype if you have any questions during the meeting. 
 
Follow Up 

 Arbor Day Tree Planting – Southeast Rochester Parcel 
Rochester Park Maintenance foreman Johnnie Fuller and I walked the parcel to find an 
appropriate location for the tree planning.  Based on access, the unknown impact of the future 
path, and concerns about wetlands, I made the recommendation that they do not plant a tree in 
our parcel this year.  We would like to postpone it until 2020, when the parcel should be 
developed, access will be easier for equipment, and we will have a better idea for a location.  
Mr. Fuller agreed. 

 Tails for Trails:  An update is on the agenda, and a poster is in your packet. 
 AT& T License Agreements:  Attorney Hamameh will provide a memo for our June 

meeting, per my request. 
 Drinking Fountains:  The City of Rochester will turn on the fountain at Tienken this week.  

The fountain near Flagstar was operational on May 3. 
 Dam Remnants in Orion Township:  Orion Township has advised that they plan on 

removing the dam remnants by this fall.  They originally planned on applying for a grant and 
doing the removal in 2018. 

 Logo Contest:  The logo contest was started on April 22.  We have received one entry so far.  I 
expect more to be submitted.  The deadline is on June 3, 2017 at 11:59pm. 

45



 Iron Belle Trail Update:  A stakeholder meeting was held on May 4, 2017 at Orion 
Township Hall.  The purpose was to choose an official Iron Belle Trail connection route 
between the Paint Creek Trail and Polly Ann Trail.  After much discussion and weighing the 
pros and cons of each option, a route was chosen.  The route will be east on Clarkston Road 
from the Polly Ann Trail (near Joslyn).  It will cross M-24 at Clarkston, and continue on the 
north side of Clarkston, east of M-24, to the Clarkston/Kern trailhead.  This route has its 
challenges, but Orion Township will be applying for a TAP grant to assist in the funding.  There 
will be a future improvement planned at our trailhead, directing Iron Belle Trail users to travel 
west on M-24, and visitors to the Village of Lake Orion Business district (Iron Belle Business 
loop) to continue north on the Paint Creek Trail.  In addition, the township has agreed to allow 
the Village to have an “Iron Belle Trailhead” in downtown Lake Orion, near Orion Township 
Fire Station #1, where new public restrooms will be built. 

 Benches:  Chris has been contacting and coordinating new bench donations and locations 
with our waiting list members.  We hope to order 6-8 benches over the next month. 

 Cruisin’ for the Trails:  The Motor City Brew Tour Charity event was a success, despite the 
weather.  Attendance was down 50%.  However, the Friends sold $823 in raffle tickets, and the 
Brew Tour will be donating $2,500 to the group.  There were no issues, and participants had a 
great time. 

 Bicycle Bells:  The Friends group has purchased 300 bicycle bells to distribute this year as 
part of their on-going commitment for Trail Courtesy Education.  They will have a table at the 
Rochester Hills Fire Department Bike Safety Event at Borden Park on May 20, and will be 
handing bells out to children, or anyone else who would like one.  A courtesy reminder will be 
attached to each bell. 
 

 
Friends of the Paint Creek Trail 

 The next meeting of the Friends group is on Wednesday, May 24 at 6:30pm at the Paint Creek 
Cider Mill.  They will be preparing for Tails for Trails.  All are welcome to attend! 

 
 
Manager's Goals 
 Promotion of the Trail: 

 Our Facebook page has 5,056 followers, an increase of 102 since last month   
 Our Twitter account has 477 followers, an increase of 11 since last month. 
 Our Instagram Account has 261 followers, an increase of 5 since last month. 
 I attended the April 12 OTPRC meeting to discuss the Joint Agreement for the bridge project. 
 On May 4, I attended a meeting in Orion Township of stakeholders and representatives from 

the State to work on the Iron Belle Trail Connection Route 
 I have updated our Social media several times this month, including Trail conditions updates 

and information regarding ticks. 
 I posted and promoted the Logo Design Contest 
 I corrected and distributed the RFP for Design Build Services 
 I attended and assisted with the Girl Scout Adopt A Trail kickoff on April 22. 
 I’ve been on the trail for 6 hours this month. 
 Chris and I attended and assisted at the Cruisin’ for the Trails event on May 6 
 Chris and I have continued soliciting sponsors and promoting the Tails for Trails event. We’ve 

also restocked all brochure boxes and dog waste bag dispensers, and updated the kiosks. 
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Future Agenda Items 

 License agreement reviews 
 Tails for Trails Update 
 Smart Phone App Update 
 2017 Audit Contract 
 Project Agreement and Resolution for the Michigan Natural Resources Trust Fund Grant 
 AT & T License Negotiation Update 
 RFP for Design Engineering – Bridge Renovation Project 
 2017 Budget 

 
2017 Approved Temporary Permits: 
 

 Run Michigan Cheap – April 23, 2017 – (Admin Approval) 
 Cruisin’ for the Trails – Motor City Brew Tours – May 6, 2017 (Admin Approval) 
 Hometown Hustle – RCS Foundation – May 13, 2017 (Admin Approval) 
 Run Michigan Cheap – July 16, 2017 – Admin Approval) 
 Crossroads Care Center Cycling Event – September 16, 2016 (tentative approval) 
 Michigan Nature Association 5K Run – September 17, 2017 (Admin Approval) 
 P.L.E.A Foundation – 5K Run – September 30, 2017 (Admin Approval) 
 Women’s Health Run 10 Feed 10 – October 1, 2017 (Tentative approval) 

 
Paint Creek Trail Website Analytics 
In the last 30 days, we had 7,956 visitors, with 17,089 visits.  The top 10 visited pages: 
 
     Top Pages    Last 30 Days 
Logo Design Contest    1,297 
Paint Creek Trail: Maps       817 
Trail Maps         710 
About Parking        697 
Paint Creek Trail:  Home       331 
About Maps         266 
Email Subscribed        249 
RFP’s          214 
FAQ’s          204 
Events         284 
 
Last month, we had 3,423 unique visitors and 10,020 views on our website. The top 10 visited pages 
last month: 
     
    Top Pages                                        April 2017 Visits 
Trail Maps                    847 
About Parking                                                  813 
Paint Creek Trail: Maps                                 643 
Paint Creek Trail: Home                                       385 
About Maps         325 
Events                 237  
FAQ’s                   193 
Trail Conditions     191 
Paint Creek Trail: Mileage    177 
Agendas/Minutes/Packets    173 

Note:  Interesting 
comparison between the two 
months!  Clearly, maps are 
still the most popular, but we 
received a lot of interest in 
our Logo Design Contest 
and RFP page over the last 
30 days.  
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